Lilianas Pocket Posh Journal Mum

LILIANAS POCKET POSH JOURNAL MUM
King Ibrahim and his Son, Story of, i. 138..For the uses of food I was fashioned and made, ii. 223..Then the king sent for the captain of the thieves
and bestowed on him a dress of honour, (142) commanding that all who loved the king should put off [their raiment and cast it] upon him. (143) So
there fell dresses of honour [and other presents] on him, till he was wearied with their much plenty, and Azadbekht invested him with the
mastership of the police of his city. Then he bade set up other nine gibbets beside the first and said to his son, "Thou art guiltless, and yet these
wicked viziers endeavoured for thy slaughter." "O my father," answered the prince, "I had no fault [in their eyes] but that I was a loyal counsellor to
thee and still kept watch over thy good and withheld their hands from thy treasuries; wherefore they were jealous and envied me and plotted against
me and sought to slay me," Quoth the king, "The time [of retribution] is at hand, O my son; but what deemest thou we should do with them in
requital of that which they did with thee? For that they have endeavoured for thy slaughter and exposed thee to public ignominy and soiled my
honour among the kings.".So El Merouzi went away and the other turned to his wife and said to her, 'We have gotten us great plenty of money, and
yonder dog would fain take the half of it; but this shall never be, for that my mind hath been changed against him, since I heard him solicit thee;
wherefore I purpose to play him a trick and enjoy all the money; and do not thou cross me.' ' It is well,' answered she, and he said to her,
'[To-morrow] at day-peep I will feign myself dead and do thou cry out and tear thy hair, whereupon the folk will flock to me. Then lay me out and
bury me, and when the folk are gone away [from the burial-place], do thou dig down to me and take me; and have no fear for me, for I can abide
two days in the tomb [without hurt].' And she answered, 'Do what thou wilt.'.? ? ? ? ? An if I live, in love of her I'll live, and if I die Of love and
longing for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.Now the man who had stolen the clothes and forged a lie against the pious woman, pretending that he
was her lover, sickened of a sore sickness, and his people took him up and set out with him to visit the holy woman, and Destiny brought them all
together by the way. So they fared on, till they came to the city wherein the man dwelt for whom she had paid a thousand dirhems, to deliver him
from torment, and found him about to travel to her, by reason of a sickness that had betided him. So they all fared on together, unknowing that the
holy woman was she whom they had so foully wronged, and ceased not going till they came to her city and foregathered at the gates of her palace,
to wit, that wherein was the tomb of the king's daughter..Eighth Officer's Story, The, ii. 155..Melik (El) Ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari
and the Sixteen Officers of Police, ii. 117..The company marvelled at the goodliness of his story and it pleased El Melik ez Zahir; and the prefect
said, 'By Allah, this story is extraordinary!' Then came forward the sixth officer and said to the company, 'Hear my story and that which befell me,
to wit, that which befell such an one the assessor, for it is rarer than this and stranger..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.? ? ? ? ? How long
will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? The shepherd still his flocks forbids, and they obey his rede..The prince thanked them and said to
them, 'God requite you with all good, for indeed ye give me loyal counsel; but whither would ye have me go?' Quoth they, 'Get thee to the land of
the Greeks, the abiding-place of thy mother.' And he said, 'My grandfather Suleiman Shah, when the King of the Greeks wrote to him, demanding
my mother in marriage, concealed my affair and hid my secret; [and she hath done the like,] and I cannot make her a liar.' 'Thou sayst sooth,'
rejoined they; 'but we desire thine advantage, and even if thou tookest service with the folk, it were a means of thy continuance [on life].' Then each
of them brought out to him money and gave to him and clad him and fed him and fared on with him a parasang's distance till they brought him far
from the city, and giving him to know that he was safe, departed from him, whilst he fared on till he came forth of the dominions of his uncle and
entered those [of the king] of the Greeks. Then he entered a village and taking up his abode therein, betook himself to serving one there in
ploughing and sowing and the like..? ? ? ? ? I hope for present (62) good [and bounty at thy hand,] For souls of men are still to present (63) good
inclined..? ? ? ? ? Him I beseech our loves who hath dissevered, Us of his grace once more to reunite..77. King Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village
Damsel ccclxxxix.The company marvelled at this story and at the doings of women. Then came forward a fourth officer and said, 'Verily, that
which hath betided me of strange adventures is yet more extraordinary than this; and it was on this wise..? ? ? ? ? Parting afar hath borne you, but
longing still is fain To bring you near; meseemeth mine eye doth you contain..It chanced one day that they sallied forth to stop the way and fell in
upon a caravan in the night; but the people of the caravan were on their guard; so they joined battle with the robbers and overcame them and slew
them and the boy fell wounded and abode cast down in that place till the morrow, when he opened his eyes and finding his comrades slain, lifted
himself up and rose to walk in the way. Presently, there met him a man, a treasure-seeker, and said to him, 'Whither goest thou, O youth?' So he
told him what had betided him and the other said, 'Be of good heart, for that [the season of] thy fair fortune is come and God bringeth thee joy and
solace. I am one who am in quest of a hidden treasure, wherein is vast wealth. So come with me, that thou mayst help me, and I will give thee
wealth, wherewith thou shalt provide thyself thy life long.' Then he carried the youth to his dwelling and dressed his wound, and he abode with him
some days, till he was rested; when he took him and two beasts and all that he needed, and they fared on till they came to a precipitous
mountain..Woman (The Old), the Merchant and the King, i. 265..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. The Envier and the Envied xlvi.When she had made an end
of her song, Sherareh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off her cup, said to her, 'Well done, O gift of hearts!' Then she ordered her an
hundred dresses of brocade and an hundred thousand dinars and passed the cup to Queen Wekhimeh. Now she had in her hand somewhat of
blood-red anemone; so she took the cup from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' Quoth she, 'I hear and
obey,' and improvised the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Now that the clouds have broken their promise to our hope, We trust the Khalif's bounty will
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stand to us for rain. (65).An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me, i. 6..37. Abou Mohammed the Lazy ccc.Pease on thee! Would our
gaze might light on thee once more! ii. 89..Now the woman was in a chest and two youths of the pages of the late king, who were now in the new
king's service, were those who had been charged with the guardianship of the vessel and the goods. When the evening evened on them, the two
youths fell a-talking and recounted that which had befallen them in their days of childhood and the manner of the going forth of their father and
mother from their country and royal estate, whenas the wicked overcame their land, and [called to mind] how they had gone astray in the forest and
how fate had made severance between them and their parents; brief, they recounted their story, from beginning to end. When the woman heard their
talk, she knew that they were her very sons and cried out to them from the chest, saying, 'I am your mother such an one, and the token between you
and me is thus and thus.' The young men knew the token and falling upon the chest, broke the lock and brought out their mother, who strained them
to her breast, and they fell upon her and swooned away, all three..One day, as he went wandering about the streets, he espied a woman of the
utmost beauty and grace, and what he saw of her charms amazed him and there betided him what made him forget his present plight. She accosted
him and jested with him and he besought her of foregathering and companionship. She consented to this and said to him, 'Let us go to thy lodging.'
With this he repented and was perplexed concerning his affair and grieved for that which must escape him of her company by reason of the
straitness of his hand, (261) for that he had no jot of spending money. But he was ashamed to say, 'No,' after he had made suit to her; so he went on
before her, bethinking him how he should rid himself of her and casting about for an excuse which he might put off on her, and gave not over going
from street to street, till he entered one that had no issue and saw, at the farther end, a door, whereon was a padlock..Now there accosted him once,
on his day of ill-omen, an Arab of the Benou Tai, (170) and En Numan would have put him to death; but the Arab said, "God quicken the king! I
have two little girls and have made none guardian over them; so, if the king see fit to grant me leave to go to them, I will give him the covenant of
God (171) that I will return to him, whenas I have appointed them a guardian." En Numan had compassion on him and said to him, "If a man will
be surety for thee of those who are with us, [I will let thee go], and if thou return not, I will put him to death." Now there was with En Numan his
vizier Sherik ben Amrou; so the Tai (172) looked at him and said,.Then said he to Arwa, "What wilt thou that I do with them?" And she answered,
saying, "Accomplish on them the ordinance of God the Most High; (119) the slayer shall be slain and the transgressor transgressed against, even as
he transgressed against us; yea, and the well-doer, good shall be done unto him, even as he did unto us." So she gave [her officers] commandment
concerning Dadbin and they smote him on the head with a mace and slew him, and she said, "This is for the slaughter of my father." Then she bade
set the vizier on a beast [and carry him] to the desert whither he had caused carry her [and leave him there without victual or water]; and she said to
him, "An thou be guilty, thou shalt abide [the punishment of] thy guilt and perish of hunger and thirst in the desert; but, if there be no guilt in thee,
thou shalt be delivered, even as I was delivered.".Then the king assembled his nobles and commons and the astrologers and said to them, 'Know
that what God hath graven upon the forehead, be it fair fortune or calamity, none may avail to efface, and all that is decreed unto a man he must
needs abide. Indeed, this my caretaking and my endeavour profited me nought, for that which God decreed unto my son, he hath abidden and that
which He decreed unto me hath betided me. Nevertheless, I praise God and thank Him for that this was at my son's hand and not at the hand of
another, and praised be He for that the kingship is come to my son!' And he strained the youth to his breast and embraced him and kissed him,
saying, 'O my son, this matter was on such a wise, and of my care and watchfulness over thee from destiny, I lodged thee in that pit; but caretaking
availed not.' Then he took the crown of the kingship and set it on his son's head and caused the folk and the people swear fealty to him and
commended the subjects to his care and enjoined him to justice and equity. And he took leave of him that night and died and his son reigned in his
stead..Meanwhile, Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate, taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and giving effect to his word, till the end of the
day, when he gave [those who were present] leave and permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and officers of state departed to their occasions.
Then the eunuchs came to him and calling down on him length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity], walked in attendance upon him
and raised the curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the harem, where he found candles lighted and lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on
instruments of music]. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!"
As soon as he appeared, the slave-girls rose to him and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the richest
meats. So he ate thereof with all his might, till he had gotten his fill, when he called one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My
name is Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another, "What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy
name?" "My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he went on to question the damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had made the round
of them all], when he rose from that place and removed to the wine-chamber..The Third Night of the Month.Sitt el Milah filled a cup and emptied
it; after which she drank a second and a third. Then she filled the cup a fourth time and handed it to the old man, but he would not accept it from
her. However, she conjured him, by her own head and that of the Commander of the Faithful, that he should take it from her, till he took the cup
from her hand and kissed it and would have set it down; but she conjured him by her life to smell it. So he smelt it and she said to him, "How
deemest thou?" "Its smell is sweet," replied he; and she conjured him, by the life of the Commander of the Faithful, to taste it. So he put it to his
mouth and she rose to him and made him drink; whereupon, "O princess of the fair," said he, "this is none other than good." Quoth she, "So deem I.
Hath not our Lord promised us wine in Paradise?" And he answered, "Yes. Quoth the Most High, 'And rivers of wine, a delight to the drinkers.'
(36) And we will drink it in this world and the world to come." She laughed and emptying the cup, gave him to drink, and he said, "O princess of
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the fair, indeed thou art excusable in thy love for this." Then he took from her another and another, till he became drunken and his talk waxed great
and his prate..? ? ? ? ? Were my affliction thine, love's anguish hadst thou dreed And in the flaming hell of long estrangement sighed..At this the
accursed Iblis was moved to delight and put his finger to his arse, whilst Meimoun danced and said, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, soften the mode; (201)
for, as delight, entereth into my heart, it bewildereth my vital spirits.' So she took the lute and changing the mode, played a third air; then she
returned to the first and sang the following verses:.Then said the prince to him, 'Make ready to go with me to my country.' So he made ready and
went with the prince till he drew near the frontiers of his father's kingdom, where the people received him with the utmost honour and sent to
acquaint his father with his son's coming. The king came out to meet him and they entreated the goldsmith with honour. The prince abode awhile
with his father, then set out, [he and the goldsmith] to return to the country of the fair one, the daughter of the King of Hind; but there met him
robbers by the way and he fought the sorest of battles and was slain. The goldsmith buried him and marked his grave (229) and returned, sorrowing
and distraught to his own country, without telling any of the prince's death..The First Night of the Month.So, on the morrow, she made her ready
and donning the costliest of apparel, adorned herself with the most magnificent of ornaments and the highest of price and stained her hands with
henna. Then she let down her tresses upon her shoulders and went forth, walking along with coquettish swimming gait and amorous grace,
followed by her slave-girls, till she came to the young merchant's shop and sitting down thereat, under colour of seeking stuffs, saluted him and
demanded of him somewhat of merchandise. So he brought out to her various kinds of stuffs and she took them and turned them over, talking with
him the while. Then said she to him, "Look at the goodliness of my shape and my symmetry. Seest thou in me any default?" And he answered,
"No, O my lady." "Is it lawful," continued she, "in any one that he should slander me and say that I am humpbacked?".? ? ? ? ? Know, then, the
woes that have befall'n a lover, neither grudge Her secret to conceal, but keep her counsel still, I pray..So the prefect carried him up to the Sultan
and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my lord." "What is thine advertisement?" asked the Sultan; and the thief said, "I repent and will
deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and whomsoever I bring not, I will stand in his stead." Quoth the Sultan, "Give him a dress of honour
and accept his profession of repentance." So he went down from the presence and returning to his comrades, related to them that which had passed
and they confessed his subtlety and gave him that which they had promised him. Then he took the rest of the stolen goods and went up with them to
the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was magnified in his eyes and he commanded that nought should be taken from him. Then, when he went
down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted from him, little by little, till the case was forgotten, and so he saved the booty [for himself].' The folk
marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer came forward and said, 'Know that among those who make a trade of knavery are those whom God the
Most High taketh on their own evidence against themselves.' 'How so?' asked they; and he said..151. The Adventures of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo, a
Sequel to the Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty dccviil.The old man betook himself to the city, as she bade him, and enquired for the money-changer,
to whom they directed him. So he gave him the ring and the letter, which when he saw, he kissed the letter and breaking it open, read it and
apprehended its purport. Then he repaired to the market and buying all that she bade him, laid it in a porter's basket and bade him go with the old
man. So the latter took him and went with him to the mosque, where he relieved him of his burden and carried the meats in to Sitt el Milah. She
seated him by her side and they ate, he and she, of those rich meats, till they were satisfied, when the old man rose and removed the food from
before her..? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And as with falling fire 'twas clad anew;.When the evening evened, the king sent
for the vizier to his privy sitting chamber and bade him [tell] the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. They avouch, O king,
that.Clemency, Of, i. 120..? ? ? ? ? Whose wits (like mine, alack!) thou stalest and whose hearts With shafts from out thine eyes bewitching thou
didst smite..? ? ? ? ? The raven of parting croaks loud at our door; Alas, for our raven cleaves fast to us aye!.? ? ? ? ? In my tears I have a witness;
when I call thee to my mind, Down my cheeks they run like torrents, and I cannot stay their flight..Then they brought the raft before him and I said
to him, 'O my lord, I am in thy hands, I and all my good.' He looked at the raft and seeing therein jacinths and emeralds and crude ambergris, the
like whereof was not in his treasuries, marvelled and was amazed at this. Then said he, 'O Sindbad, God forbid that we should covet that which
God the Most High hath vouchsafed unto thee! Nay, it behoveth us rather to further thee on thy return to thine own country.' So I called down
blessings on him and thanked him. Then he signed to one of his attendants, who took me and established me in a goodly lodging, and the king
assigned me a daily allowance and pages to wait on me. And every day I used to go in to him and he entertained me and entreated me friendly and
delighted in my converse; and as often as our assembly broke up, I went out and walked about the town and the island, diverting myself by viewing
them..When the evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him the story of the journeyman and the girl. So he said,
"Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.When the king heard this, drowsiness overcame him and he slept and presently awaking,
called for the candles. So they were lighted and he sat down on his couch and seating Shehrzad by him, smiled in her face. She kissed the earth
before him and said, "O king of the age and lord of the time and the day, extolled be the perfection of [God] the Forgiving One, the Bountiful
Giver, who hath sent me unto thee, of His favour and beneficence, so I have informed thee with longing after Paradise; for that this which thou
wast used to do was never done of any of the kings before thee. As for women, God the Most High [in His Holy Book] maketh mention of them,
[whenas He saith, 'Verily, men who submit [themselves unto God] and women who submit] and true-believing men and true-believing women and
obedient men and obedient women and soothfast men and soothfast women [and long-suffering men and long-suffering women and men who order
themselves humbly and women who order themselves humbly and charitable men and charitable women and men who fast and women who fast]
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and men who guard their privities and women who guard their privities [and men who are constantly mindful of God and women who are
constantly mindful, God hath prepared unto them forgiveness and a mighty recompense]. (172).Meanwhile, news was brought that Khorassan had
been conquered; (23) whereupon Er Reshid rejoiced and bade decorate Baghdad and release all who were in the prisons, giving each of them a
dinar and a dress. So Jaafer addressed himself to the decoration of the city and bade his brother El Fezl ride to the prison and clothe and release the
prisoners. El Fezl did his brother's bidding and released all but the young Damascene, who abode still in the Prison of Blood, saying, "There is no
power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Sublime! Verily, we are God's and to Him we return." Then said El Fezl to the gaoler, "Is there
any prisoner left in the prison?" "No," answered he, and El Fezl was about to depart, when Noureddin called out to him from within the prison,
saying, "O my lord, tarry, for there remaineth none in the prison other than I and indeed I am oppressed. This is a day of clemency and there is no
disputing concerning it." El Fezl bade release him; so they set him free and he gave him a dress and a dinar. So the young man went out,
bewildered and knowing not whither he should go, for that he had abidden in the prison nigh a year and indeed his condition was changed and his
favour faded, and he abode walking and turning round, lest El Muradi should come upon him and cast him into another calamity..Then I sang and
the captain said, "It is good," Quoth I, "Nay, but thou art loathly." He looked at me and said, "By Allah, thou shalt never more scent the odour of
the world!" But his comrades said to him, "Do it not," and appeased him, till he said, "If it must be so, she shall abide here a whole year, not going
forth." And I said, "I am content to submit to whatsoever pleaseth thee. If I have erred, thou art of those to whom pertaineth clemency." He shook
his head and drank, then arose and went out to do his occasion, what while his comrades were occupied with what they were about of
merry-making and drunkenness and sport. So I winked to my fellows and we slipped out into the corridor. We found the door open and fled forth,
unveiled and knowing not whither we went; nor did we halt till we had left the house far behind and happened on a cook cooking, to whom said I,
"Hast thou a mind to quicken dead folk?" And he said, "Come up." So we went up into the shop, and he said, 'Lie down." Accordingly, we lay
down and he covered us with the grass, (137) wherewith he was used to kindle [the fire] under the food..Quoth Selma to Selim, 'Hasten not to slay
him, but ponder the matter and consider the issue to which it may lead; for whoso considereth not the issues [of his actions], fortune is no friend to
him.' Then they arose on the morrow and occupied themselves with devising how they should turn away their mother from that man, and she
forebode mischief from them, by reason of that which she saw in their eyes of alteration, for that she was keen of wit and crafty. So she took
precaution for herself against her children and Selma said to Selim, 'Thou seest that whereinto we have fallen through this woman, and indeed she
hath gotten wind of our purpose and knoweth that we have discovered her secret. So, doubtless, she will plot against us the like of that which we
plot for her; for indeed up to now she had concealed her affair, and now she will forge lies against us; wherefore, methinks, there is a thing
[fore-]written to us, whereof God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) knew in His foreknowledge and wherein He executeth His
ordinances.' 'What is that?' asked he, and she said, 'It is that we arise, I and thou, and go forth this night from this land and seek us a land wherein
we may live and witness nought of the doings of yonder traitress; for whoso is absent from the eye is absent from the heart, and quoth one of the
poets in the following verse:.? ? ? ? ? What is there in the tents? Their burdens are become A lover's, whose belov'd is in the litters'
shrined..Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, ii 207..When the Khalif heard this, he laughed heartily and said, "By Allah, O my brother,
thou art indeed excused in this matter, now that I know the cause and that the cause hath a tail. Nevertheless if it please God, I will not sever myself
from thee." "O my guest," replied Aboulhusn, "did I not say to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur! For that I will never again foregather
with any'?" Then the Khalif rose and Aboulhusn set before him a dish of roast goose and a cake of manchet-bread and sitting down, fell to cutting
off morsels and feeding the Khalif therewith. They gave not over eating thus till they were content, when Aboulhusn brought bowl and ewer and
potash (16) and they washed their hands..When the night darkened on her, she called him to mind and her heart clave to him and sleep visited her
not; and on this wise she abode days and nights, till she sickened and abstained from food. So her lord went in to her and said to her, "O Sitt el
Milah, how findest thou thyself?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am dead without recourse and I beseech thee to bring me my shroud, so I may look
on it before my death." Therewithal he went out from her, sore concerned for her, and betook himself to a friend of his, a draper, who had been
present on the day when the damsel was cried [for sale]. Quoth his friend to him, "Why do I see thee troubled?" And he answered, "Sitt el Milah is
at the point of death and these three days she hath neither eaten nor drunken. I questioned her to-day of her case and she said, 'O my lord, buy me a
shroud, so I may look on it before my death.'" Quoth the draper, "Methinks nought ails her but that she is enamoured of the young Damascene and I
counsel thee to mention his name to her and avouch to her that he hath foregathered with thee on her account and is desirous of coming to thy
house, so he may hear somewhat of her singing. If she say, 'I reck not of him, for there is that to do with me which distracteth me from the
Damascene and from other than he,' know that she saith sooth concerning her sickness; but, if she say to thee other than this, acquaint me
therewith.'".? ? ? ? ? All things, indeed, that betide to you are fore-ordered of God; Yet still in your deeds is the source to which their fulfilment is
due..? ? ? ? ? An you'd of evil be quit, look that no evil yon do; Nay, but do good, for the like God will still render to you..And indeed, O my
brother, the night thou camest to me and we caroused together, I and thou, it was as if the Devil came to me and troubled me that night." "And who
is he, the Devil?" asked the Khalif. "He is none other than thou," answered Aboulhusn; whereat the Khalif smiled and sitting down by him, coaxed
him and spoke him fair, saying, "O my brother, when I went out from thee, I forgot [to shut] the door [and left it] open, and belike Satan came in to
thee." Quoth Aboulhusn, "Ask me not of that which hath betided me. What possessed thee to leave the door open, so that the Devil came in to me
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and there befell me with him this and that?" And he related to him all that had befallen him, from first to last, aud there is no advantage in the
repetition of it; what while the Khalif laughed and hid his laughter..62. Aboulaswed and his Squinting Slave-girl dcli.I swear by his life, yea, I
swear by the life of my love without peer, iii. 21..Now the folk used to go in to her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray
for none till he had confessed to her his sins, when she would seek pardon for him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was
straightway made whole of sickness, by permission of God the Most High. [So, when the four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them
forthright, though they knew her not, and said to them, ' Let each of you confess his sins, so I may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the
brother said, 'As for me, I required my brother's wife of herself and she refused; whereupon despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her
and accused her to the townsfolk of adultery; so they stoned her and slew her unjustly and unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and
falsehood and of the slaying of the [innocent] soul, whose slaughter God hath forbidden.'.? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab dcccciii.?THE
THIRTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..Then there reigned after them an understanding king, who was just, keen-witted and accomplished and loved
stories, especially those which chronicle the doings of kings and sultans, and he found [in the treasuries of the kings who had foregone him] these
marvellous and rare and delightful stories, [written] in the thirty volumes aforesaid. So he read in them a first book and a second and a third and [so
on] to the last of them, and each book pleased him more than that which forewent it, till he came to the end of them. Then he marvelled at that
which he had read [therein] of stories and discourse and witty traits and anecdotes and moral instances and reminiscences and bade the folk copy
them and publish them in all lands and climes; wherefore their report was bruited abroad and the people named them "The marvels and rarities of
the Thousand Nights and One Night." This is all that hath come down to us of [the history of] this book, and God is All-Knowing. (196).When the
banquet was ended and the folk had dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I would fain have thee [abide] with me and I will buy thee a house, so
haply we may requite thee the high services for which we are beholden to thee; for indeed thy due is imperative [upon us] and thy worth is
magnified in our eyes; and indeed we have fallen short of thy due in the matter of distance." (83) When the prince heard the king's speech, he rose
and sat down (84) and kissing the earth, returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I am the king's servant, wheresoever I may be, and under his eye."
Then he recounted to him the story of the merchant and the manner of the buying of the house, and the king said, "Indeed, I would fain have had
thee with me and in my neighbourhood.".So they made ready his affair and the king conferred on him a dress of honour, and he took with him a
present and a letter under the king's hand and setting out, fared on till he came to the [capital] city of Turkestan. When the king of the Turks knew
of his coming, he despatched his officers to receive him and entreated him with honour and lodged him as befitted his rank. Then he entertained
him three days, after which he summoned him to his presence and Abou Temam went in to him and prostrating himself before him, as beseemeth
unto kings, laid the present before him and gave him the letter..Then came up El Abbas to the door of the tent, and therein were four-and-twenty
golden doves; so he took them, after he had beaten them down with the end of his lance. Then he called out, saying, "Harkye, Zuheir! Doth it not
suffice thee that thou hast quelled El Akil's repute, but thou art minded to quell that of those who sojourn round about him? Knowest thou not that
he is of the lieutenants of Kundeh ben [Hisham of the Benou] Sheiban, a man renowned for prowess? Indeed, covetise of him hath entered into thee
and jealousy of him hath gotten possession of thee. Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast orphaned his children (94) and slain his men? By the
virtue of the Chosen Prophet, I will make thee drink the cup of death!" So saying, he drew his sword and smiting Zuheir on his shoulder, caused the
steel issue, gleaming, from the tendons of his throat. Then he smote the vizier and clove his head in sunder..When the night came, the king sat in
his privy chamber and sending after the vizier, sought of him the promised story; and he said, "Know, O august king, that.Vizier Er Rehwan, King
Shah Bekht and his, i. 215..? ? ? ? ? With ruin I o'erwhelm him and abjectness and woe And cause him quaff the goblet of death and distance
drear..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ec. Story of the Barber's Third Brother xxxii.Therewith Nuzhet el Fuad rejoiced and said, "Indeed, this is an excellent
device." [Then Aboulhusn stretched himself out] forthright and she shut his eyes and tied his feet and covered him with the kerchief and did what
[else] her lord had bidden her; after which she rent her dress and uncovering her head, let down her hair and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, crying
out and weeping, When the princess saw her in this case, she said to her, "What plight is this [in which I see thee]? What is thy story and what
maketh thee weep?" And Nuzhet el Fuad answered, weeping and crying out the while, "O my lady, may thy head live and mayst thou survive
Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." The Lady Zubeideh mourned for him and said, "Alas for Aboulhusn el Khelia!" And she wept for him
awhile. Then she bade her treasuress give Nuzhet el Fuad a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to her, "O Nuzhet el Fuad, go, lay him out
and carry him forth.".First Officer's Story, The, ii. 122..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Calender's Story xii.23. Hatim et Tal; his Generosity after Death
cclxx.13. Seif el Mulouk and Bediya el Jemal ccxci.? ? ? ? ? Accuse me falsely, cruelly entreat me; still ye are My heart's beloved, at whose hands
no rigour I resent..70. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman dclvi.? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story cxix.? ? ? ? ? But the Merciful yet may incline
thee to me And unite us again, in despite of our foes!.All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, ii. 218..When she had made an end of her
song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept and lamented. Then she slept awhile and presently awaking, said, "O elder, hast thou what we may
eat?" "O my lady," answered the old man, "there is the rest of the food;" but she said, "I will not eat of a thing I have left. Go down to the market
and fetch us what we may eat." Quoth he, "Excuse me, O my lady; I cannot stand up, for that I am overcome with wine; but with me is the servant
of the mosque, who is a sharp youth and an intelligent. I will call him, so he may buy thee that which thou desirest." "Whence hast thou this
servant?" asked she; and he replied, "He is of the people of Damascus." When she heard him speak of the people of Damascus, she gave a sob, that
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she swooned away; and when she came to herself, she said, "Woe's me for the people of Damascus and for those who are therein! Call him, O
elder, that he may do our occasions.".? ? ? ? ? Oft for thy love as I would be consoled, my yearning turns To-thee- ward still and my desires my
reason still gainsay..? ? ? ? ? aa. Selim and Selma dccccxxii.Presently, the idiot returned, with somewhat to add to his hoard, but found it not; so he
bethought him who had followed him and remembered that he had found the sharper aforesaid assiduous in sitting with him and questioning him.
So he went in quest of him, assured that he had taken the pot, and gave not over looking for him till he espied him sitting; whereupon he ran to him
and the sharper saw him. [Then the idiot stood within earshot] and muttered to himself and said, 'In the pot are threescore dinars and I have with me
other score in such a place and to-day I will unite the whole in the pot.' When the sharper heard him say this to himself, muttering and mumbling
after his fashion, he repented him of having taken the dinars and said, 'He will presently return to the pot and find it empty; wherefore that (264) for
which I am on the look-out will escape me; and meseemeth I were best restore the dinars [to their place], so he may see them and leave all that is
with him in the pot, and I can take the whole.'.Accordingly, one night, when they were alone with the king and he leant back, as he were asleep,
they said these words and the king heard it all and was like to die of rage and said in himself, 'These are young boys, not come to years of
discretion, and have no intrigue with any; and except they had heard these words from some one, they had not spoken with each other thereof.'
When it was morning, wrath overmastered him, so that he stayed not neither deliberated, but summoned Abou Temam and taking him apart, said to
him, 'Whoso guardeth not his lord's honour, (126) what behoveth unto him?' Quoth Abou Temam, 'It behoveth that his lord guard not his honour.'
'And whoso entereth the king's house and playeth the traitor with him,' continued the king, 'what behoveth unto him?' And Abou Temam answered,
'He shall not be left on life.' Whereupon the king spat in his face and said to him, 'Both these things hast thou done.' Then he drew his dagger on
him in haste and smiting him in the belly, slit it and he died forthright; whereupon the king dragged him to a well that was in his palace and cast
him therein..As for Zubeideh, she went in to the Khalif and talked with him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the eyes and on his hand
and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not found in this world;
but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not, her hopes will be cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport and laugh; for that,
what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease from her frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt el Milah leave to
go forth and make search for her lord a month's space and ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the household] give her
all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or more. So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt el Milah and
acquainted her with that which had passed [between herself and the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and called down
blessings on her..When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy closet and summoning the vizier, required of him the promised story. So Er
Rehwan said, "Know, O king, that.74. The Simpleton and the Sharper ccclxxxviii.Then they betook themselves to two boys affected to the [special]
service of the king, who slept not but on their knee, (125) and they lay at his head, for that they were his pages of the chamber, and gave them each
a thousand dinars of gold, saying, 'We desire of you that ye do somewhat for us and take this gold as a provision against your occasion.' Quoth the
boys, 'What is it ye would have us do?' And the viziers answered, 'This Abou Temam hath marred our affairs for us, and if his case abide on this
wise, he will estrange us all from the king's favour; and what we desire of you is that, when ye are alone with the king and he leaneth back, as he
were asleep, one of you say to his fellow, "Verily, the king hath taken Abou Temam into his especial favour and hath advanced him to high rank
with him, yet is he a transgressor against the king's honour and an accursed one." Then let the other of you ask, "And what is his transgression?"
And the first make answer, "He outrageth the king's honour and saith, 'The King of Turkestan was used, whenas one went to him to seek his
daughter in marriage, to slay him; but me he spared, for that she took a liking to me, and by reason of this he sent her hither, because she loved
me.'" Then let his fellow say, "Knowest thou this for truth?" And the other reply, "By Allah, this is well known unto all the folk, but, of their fear of
the king, they dare not bespeak him thereof; and as often as the king is absent a-hunting or on a journey, Abou Temam comes to her and is private
with her."' And the boys answered, 'We will say this.'.When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away
to his own house..The prefect released the man and gave him back all that the thieves had taken from him; and he laid hands on the woman and the
rest and took forth of the house treasures galore. Amongst the rest, they found the money-bag of the Turcoman sheep-merchant. The thieves they
nailed up incontinent against the wall of the house, whilst, as for the woman, they wrapped her in one of her veils and nailing her [to a board, set
her] upon a camel and went round about the town with her. Thus God razed their dwelling-places and did away from me that which I feared. All
this befell, whilst I looked on, and I saw not my friend who had saved me from them the first time, whereat I marvelled to the utterest of marvel.
However, some days afterward, he came up to me, and indeed he had renounced (130) [the world] and donned a fakir's habit; and he saluted me
and went away..King Dadbin and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..? ? ? ? ? Hath spent thereon his substance, withouten stint; indeed, In his own cloak
he wrapped it, he tendered it so dear. (116).The vizier's story pleased King Shah Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old
woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his house and abode there the next day..? ? ? ? ? How many a victim
of the pangs of love-liking hath died! Tired is my patience, but of blame my censors never tire..? ? ? ? ? And troubles, too, forsook us, who tears
like dragons' blood, O lordings, for your absence had wept at every pore..It is as the jasmine, when it I espy, ii. 236..Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii.
155..Then said he to her, 'By Allah, thou art the desire of the Commander of the Faithful! (182) So take the lute and sing a song that thou shalt sing
to the Khalif, whenas thou goest in to him.' So she took the lute and tuning it, sang the following verses:.As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great
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was her longing for her son and she [still] thought of him and news of him was cut off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore
sleep and could not make mention of him before King Caesar her husband. Now she had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her
uncle King Suleiman Shah, and he was intelligent, quickwitted, a man of good counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast
been my servant from my childhood to this day; canst thou not therefore avail to get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O
my lady,' answered he, 'this is an affair that thou hast concealed from the first, and were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour
him, lest thine honour fall into suspicion with the king; for they would never credit thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was
slain by his uncle.' Quoth she, 'The case is even as thou sayst and thou speakest truly; but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these
parts pasturing sheep and let me not see him nor he me.' And he said to her, 'How shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my
wealth,' answered she. 'Take all thou wilt and bring me my son or else news of him.'.When the Khalif heard this, he said, "By Allah, O Jerir, Omar
possesseth but a hundred dirhems." (66) [And he cried out to his servant, saying,] "Ho, boy! give them to him." Moreover, he gave him the
ornaments of his sword; and Jerir went forth to the [other] poets, who said to him, "What is behind thee?" (67) And he answered, "A man who
giveth to the poor and denieth the poets, and I am well-pleased with him." (68).When those who were present heard this, they kissed the earth
before him and offered up prayers for him and for the damsel Shehrzad, and the vizier thanked her. Then Shehriyar made an end of the session in
all weal, whereupon the folk dispersed to their dwelling-places and the news was bruited abroad that the king purposed to marry the vizier's
daughter Shehrzad. Then he proceeded to make ready the wedding gear, and [when he had made an end of his preparations], he sent after his
brother King Shahzeman, who came, and King Shehriyar went forth to meet him with the troops. Moreover, they decorated the city after the
goodliest fashion and diffused perfumes [from the censing-vessels] and [burnt] aloes-wood and other perfumes in all the markets and thoroughfares
and rubbed themselves with saffron, what while the drums beat and the flutes and hautboys sounded and it was a notable day..Arab of the Benou
Tai, En Numan and the, i. 203..Then I took the present and a token of service from myself to the Khalif and [presenting myself before him], kissed
his hands and laid the whole before him, together with the King of Hind's letter. He read the letter and taking the present, rejoiced therein with an
exceeding joy and entreated me with the utmost honour. Then said he to me, 'O Sindbad, is this king, indeed, such as he avoucheth in this letter?' I
kissed the earth and answered, saying, 'O my lord, I myself have seen the greatness of his kingship to be manifold that which he avoucheth in his
letter. On the day of his audience, (212) there is set up for him a throne on the back of a huge elephant, eleven cubits high, whereon he sitteth and
with him are his officers and pages and session-mates, standing in two ranks on his right hand and on his left. At his head standeth a man, having in
his hand a golden javelin, and behind him another, bearing a mace of the same metal, tipped with an emerald, a span long and an inch thick. When
he mounteth, a thousand riders take horse with him, arrayed in gold and silk; and whenas he rideth forth, he who is before him proclaimeth and
saith, "This is the king, mighty of estate and high of dominion!" And he proceedeth to praise him on this wise and endeth by saying, "This is the
king, lord of the crown the like whereof nor Solomon (213) nor Mihraj (214) possessed!" Then is he silent, whilst he who is behind the king
proclaimeth and saith, "He shall die! He shall die! And again I say, he shall die!" And the other rejoineth, saying, "Extolled be the perfection of the
Living One who dieth not!" And by reason of his justice and judgment (215) and understanding, there is no Cadi in his [capital] city; but all the
people of his realm distinguish truth from falsehood and know [and practise] truth and right for themselves.'.There was once a king of the kings of
Hind, who was goodly of polity, praiseworthy in administration, just to his subjects, beneficent to men of learning and piety and asceticism and
devoutness and worship and shunning traitors and froward folk and those of lewd life. On this wise of polity he abode in his kingship what God the
Most High willed of days and hours and years, and he married the daughter of his father's brother, a beautiful and lovesome woman, endowed with
brightness and perfection, who had been reared in the king's house in splendour and delight. She bore him two sons, the comeliest that might be of
boys. Then came fore-ordained fate, which there is no warding off, and God the Most High raised up against the king another king, who came forth
upon his realm, and all the folk of the city, who had a mind unto evil and lewdness, joined themselves unto him. So he fortified himself against the
king and made himself master of his kingdom, putting his troops to the rout and slaying his guards..? ? ? ? ? Raiment of silk and sendal, too, he
brought to us for gift, And me in marriage sought therewith; yet, all his pains despite,.When the morning morrowed, the draper went out, still
angered against his wife, and the old woman returned to her and found her changed of colour, pale of face, dejected and heart-broken. [So she
questioned her of the cause of her dejection and she told her how her husband was angered against her (as she supposed) on account of the burns in
the turban-cloth.] "O my daughter," rejoined the old woman, "be not concerned; for I have a son, a fine-drawer, and he, by thy life, shall fine-draw
[the holes] and restore the turban-cloth as it was. "The wife rejoiced in her saying and said to her, "And when shall this be?" "To-morrow, if it
please God the Most High," answered the old woman, "I will bring him to thee, at the time of thy husband's going forth from thee, and he shall
mend it and depart forth-right." Then she comforted her heart and going forth from her, returned to the young man and told him what had
passed..Before I entered this corporation, (149) I had a draper's shop and there used to come to me a man whom I knew not, save by his face, and I
would give him what he sought and have patience with him, till he could pay me. One day, I foregathered with certain of my friends and we sat
down to drink. So we drank and made merry and played at Tab; (150) and we made one of us Vizier and another Sultan and a third headsman..? ? ?
? ? a. The First Calender's Story xi.Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets, The Khalif, i. 45..? ? ? ? ? My kinsmen and my friends for thee I did forsake
And left them weeping tears that poured as 'twere a tide..? ? ? ? ? Ne'er shall I them forget, nay, nor the day they went.There was once aforetime a
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chief officer [of police] and there passed by him one day a Jew, with a basket in his hand, wherein were five thousand dinars; whereupon quoth the
officer to one of his slaves, "Canst thou make shift to take that money from yonder Jew's basket?" "Yes," answered he, nor did he tarry beyond the
next day before he came to his master, with the basket in his hand. So (quoth the officer) I said to him, "Go, bury it in such a place." So he went
and buried it and returned and told me. Hardly had he done this when there arose a clamour and up came the Jew, with one of the king's officers,
avouching that the money belonged to the Sultan and that he looked to none but us for it. We demanded of him three days' delay, as of wont, and I
said to him who had taken the money, "Go and lay somewhat in the Jew's house, that shall occupy him with himself." So he went and played a fine
trick, to wit, he laid in a basket a dead woman's hand, painted [with henna] and having a gold seal- ring on one of the fingers, and buried the basket
under a flagstone in the Jew's house. Then came we and searched and found the basket, whereupon we straightway clapped the Jew in irons for the
murder of a woman..Then he stripped him of his clothes and clapping on his neck a heavy chain, bound him to a high lattice and fell to drubbing
him two bouts a day and two anights; and on this wise he abode the space of ten days. Then his mother came to him and said, "O my son, O
Aboulhusn, return to thy reason, for this is the Devil's doing." Quoth he, "Thou sayst sooth, O my mother, and bear thou witness of me that I repent
[and forswear] that talk and turn from my madness. So do thou deliver me, for I am nigh upon death." So his mother went out to the superintendant
and procured his release and he returned to his own house..? ? ? ? ? s. The Stolen Necklace dxcvi.When the king heard his vizier's words, he
marvelled with the utmost wonderment and bade him retire to his lodging. [So Er Rehwan withdrew to his house and abode there till eventide of
the next day, when he again presented himself before the king.].? ? ? ? ? Is there a man of you will come, that I may heal his paint With blows right
profitful for him who's sick for lust of fight?.? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn with a houri's eye of black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the
starry train!.When Jemreh heard her words, she knew that, if she let her not down, she would assuredly destroy herself. So she said to her, 'O
Tuhfeh, between thee and them are a thousand fathoms; but I will bring them up to thee.' 'Nay,' answered Tuhfeh, 'needs must I go down to them
and take my pleasance in the island and look upon the sea anear; then will we return, thou and I; for that, if thou bring them up to us, they will be
affrighted and there will betide them neither easance nor gladness. As for me, I do but wish to be with them, that they may cheer me with their
company neither give over their merrymaking, so haply I may make merry with them, and indeed I swear that needs must I go down to them; else
will I cast myself upon them.' And she cajoled Jemreh and kissed her hands, till she said, 'Arise and I will set thee down beside them.'
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